TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
January 14, 2013
 I.  CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Town Council President Trocki called the special meeting of the Jamestown Town Council to order at 5:03 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  
II.  ROLL CALL
Town Council members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President
Mary E. Meagher, Vice President

Thomas P. Tighe
Eugene B. Mihaly
Blake A. Dickinson
Also present:

Christina D. Collins, Finance Director

Michael C. Gray, Public Works Director
Jane Littlefield, School Department Director of Finance
Catherine Kaiser, School Committee Chair
Paul Dansereau, CPA/Partner, Baxter Dansereau & Associates

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III.  NEW BUSINESS
A) FY 2012 (July 1, 2011 to June 30, 2012) Audited Financial Statements: Baxter Dansereau & Associates Partner Paul Dansereau, CPA and Finance Director Christina Collins. Auditor Paul Dansereau thanked the Council for the privilege of performing the Town audit and commended Tina Collins and staff and Jane Littlefield and staff for their assistance. Per State law, the FY 2012 audit must be submitted to the Office of the Auditor General on or before January 31, 2013.

Review of Audit and Financial Highlights. Mr. Dansereau commented the audit went well, was uncomplicated, with no issues. Jamestown is in good fiscal health with a positive long-term outlook. The Town’s audit is done on the full accrual basis in compliance with all applicable standards (GASB 54 and GASB 34). 
A general review of audit procedures and verification of numbers followed. Total net assets of the Town are $18,595,897. Explanation of the single audit process requirement for the School Department audit as part of the Town audit (receipt of Federal funds over $500,000) continued. This information is reported separately under Supplementary Information (Page 101). Combined Total Town and School excess of revenues and expenditures (surplus) is $204,000, or $351,998 for school operations and ($147,216) for town operations. The audit firm recommends using fund balances for one time capital projects not general operations. Finance Director Collins noted over the last ten years the Town allocated $150,000 annually to capital projects from the fund balances. 
Explanation of the governmental funds (special revenue, general, capital), enterprise funds, and proprietary funds followed. Cash flow and fiduciary funds, including retirement plans, contributions and benefits paid, and OPEB were reviewed. Review of the Budgetary Comparison Schedules continued, outlining revenues and expenditures in more detail. Review and explanation of the balance sheet for special revenue funds followed. Departmental revenues were referenced, discussed and explained.  

The single audit process and conventional audit process were further discussed, with examples. Explanation continued. The internal control report was referenced, which indicated no problems were found.  

Questions and Answers. Council members commented Finance Director Collins and School Director of Finance Littlefield should be congratulated for the fine job done. 

The unassigned fund balances ($8,178,512 reported on Page 3) and special revenue funds were further explained as requested. A healthy undesignated fund balance of 17-18% is good for a town the size of Jamestown. Explanation of deficit fund equity balances as requested followed. Such funds must be spent up front to receive reimbursement from either State or Federal government entities. 

Explanation of sewer funds and the payroll process proceeded as requested. The OPEB funded status and obligation (School Department) and drop in OPEB liability due to retirees moving to Medicare at age 65 (page 60) from $13,129,596 (2008) to $6,496,005 (2011) was reviewed. 
The audience was informed copies of the audit are available on the Town website. 
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Thomas Tighe to accept the audit for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2012. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    
B) Technology Upgrade Fund. Finance Director Tina Collins explained the Technology Fund established in 2004 through legislation. There is approximately $76,000 in the account, which is derived from 10% of recording fees deposited in a special revenue fund. The fund was not used during the first few years and used over the last three years as the Town became more technologically advanced. An example is the audio recordings for Town meetings. Future plans include paperless Council meetings and website redesign.  
IV. NEW BUSINESS
A) Wetlands Permit application fee. This item was continued until Councilor Dickinson’s return. Public Works Director Gray gave an explanation of the application fee miscalculation and referenced Bob Sutton’s letter. Bike Path Design Committee Chair Bob Sutton was in attendance and explained the process and events of the Bike Path project and application submission to RIDEM, including funding approved by voters at the 2012 FTM and miscalculation of the application fee (by the engineering consultant). Mr. Sutton stated the full filing fee is needed to continue the project and urges allocation of the $900 from the Emergencies and Incidentals account. Wetlands issues associated with the project were referenced. Through the application process it will be determined if the Bike Path is a viable project, to provide passive recreation use of bike paths for the Town, and whether the Town can get the permit. Once known, the Town can seek funding and approval for the project. Questions and discussion continued. 
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to approve the $900 additional funding for the additional Wetlands Permit application fee from the Emergencies and Incidentals account. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

 A)
Board/Commission/Committee Re-Appointments

1)
Beavertail Park Advisory Committee; One (1) opening with a three-year 
term ending December 31, 2015; if favorable reappoint


a)
Letter of interest

i) Neil Blitz
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to reappoint Neil Blitz to the Beavertail Park Advisory Committee for the three-year term to December 31, 2015. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
2) Conservation Commission; Two (2) openings with three-year terms 
expiring 12/31/2015; if favorable reappoint
a) Letters of interest

i) Michael Brown

ii) Kate Smith
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to reappoint Michael Brown and Kate Smith to the Conservation Commission for the three-year terms to December 31, 2015. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
3) Harbor Management Commission; Two (2) openings with three-year 
terms expiring 12/31/2015; if favorable reappoint



a)
Letters of interest

i) Edward McGuirl – Commercial Fishing

ii) Lawrence Eichler – Commercial Mooring
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to reappoint Edward McGuirl (Commercial Fishing) and Lawrence Eichler (Commercial Mooring) to the Harbor Management Commission for the three-year terms to December 31, 2015. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
4) Juvenile Hearing Board; Two (2) openings with three-year terms expiring 
December 1, 2015; if favorable reappoint

a) Letters of interest

i) Mark Matoes

ii) Susan Pratt
A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to reappoint Mark Matoes and Susan Pratt to the Juvenile Hearing Board for the three-year terms to December 1, 2015. 
5) Library Board of Trustees; One (1) opening with three-year term expiring 
December 31, 2015; if favorable reappoint 

a) Letter of interest

i) 
Craig Watson
A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Eugene Mihaly to reappoint Craig Watson to the Library Board of Trustees for the three-year term to December 31, 2015. Voted unanimously.
6) Tree Preservation and Protection Committee; Two (2) openings with 
three-year terms expiring December 31, 2015; if favorable reappoint


a)
Letters of interest

i) Anthony Antine

ii) James Rugh
A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to reappoint Anthony Antine and James Rugh to the Tree Committee for the three-year terms to December 31, 2015. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

7) Tree Warden; One (1) opening with one-year term to be reappointed 
annually in January pursuant to RIGL §2-14-2

a) Letter of interest

i) Stephen Saracino
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to reappoint Stephen Saracino as Tree Warden pursuant to RIGL §2-14-2. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

8) Zoning Board of Review Alternates; Three (3) openings with one-year 
terms expiring December 31, 2013; if favorable reappoint

a) Letters of interest
i) Richard Cribb, 1st Alternate

ii) Richard Allphin, 2nd Alternate

iii) Judith Bell, 3rd Alternate
A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Eugene Mihaly to reappoint Richard Cribb 1st Alternate, Richard Allphin 2nd Alternate, and Judith Bell 3rd Alternate to the Zoning Board of Review for the one-year terms to December 31, 2013. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
C) 
Board/Commission/Committee Resignations 


1)
Harbor Commission; One (1) unexpired three-year term to 



12/31/2014





a)
Letter of resignation




i)
Jake Farrell

2)
Housing Authority; One (1) unexpired five-year term to 



12/31/2016; One (1) five-year term expiring 12/31/2012


a)
Letters of resignation




i)
Kathleen E. Rushton




ii)
Deborah-Ann Owens

3)
Library Board of Trustees; One (1) unexpired three-year term to 


12/31/2013; One (1) three-year term expiring 12/31/2012



a)
Letters of resignation




i)
Eugene B. Mihaly




ii)
Rose Mary Forbes-Woodside 

4)
Town Buildings and Facilities Committee; One (1) unexpired 


three-year term to 12/31/2014



a)
Letter of resignation




i)
Mary E. Meagher

5)
Tree Preservation and Protection Committee; One (1) unexpired 


three-year term to 12/31/2014



a)
Letter of resignation




i)
Dick Lynn
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to accept the Town Board/Commission/Committee resignations outlined in these Minutes, with a letter of thanks and appreciation to each of them for their time and effort put into the committees. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
V. COMMUNICATIONS

A) Letter of Robert Sutton re: Wetlands Permit application. Addressed previously. 
Councilor Dickinson requested that an Executive Session be scheduled on the agenda for the January 22, 2013 Council meeting to discuss Personnel matters. Councilor Tighe requested that Collective Bargaining/Union Negotiations be part of the Executive Session discussion as well. It is Council consensus to add both of these subjects to the Executive Session for the January 22, 2013 Council meeting.  
VI.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
The special meeting was adjourned at 6:16 p.m. 
Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
Town Council Meeting 01.14.2013
                                                                                          Page 4 of 6

